
Companies need to improve
communication of hazardous substances
in products

Companies need to improve communication of
hazardous substances in products
ECHA/PR/19/15

A Forum pilot enforcement project in 15 participating countries has found
that 12 % of inspected products contain substances of very high concern
(SVHCs). The majority (88 %) of suppliers of these products are failing to
communicate sufficient information to their customers about SVHCs in products
they supply.

Helsinki, 18 November 2019 – The results of the pilot project show that
companies need to improve their knowledge on the products they supply to
their customers and to better communicate information so that products
containing substances of very high concern can be used safely.  

In this project, 405 companies across 15 countries were inspected and 682
articles were checked. 84 (12 %) of the 682 articles were found to contain
substances listed as being of high concern to human health or the environment
(Candidate List substances) in concentrations above 0.1 % weight by weight.

The products checked by inspectors were selected especially as they were
highly likely to contain targeted Candidate List substances. Such products
included clothing, footwear and home textiles; wires, cables and electronic
accessories; plastic or textile floorings; wall coverings; and other plastic
and rubber products.

“While nearly 90 % of the products do not contain substances of very high
concern above 0.1 %, the report clearly shows a failure of communication in
the supply chain. Improvement is needed if we want to make REACH work in all
aspects, contribute to the objectives of the circular economy and to have a
good database as required under the Waste Framework Directive,” says Erwin
Annys, Head of ECHA’s Support and Enforcement Unit.

The duty to communicate information down the supply chain about the presence
of Candidate List substances in articles was applicable to 45 articles
containing those substances. Suppliers did not do so for 40 (89 %) of them,
and 37 out of 42 companies (88 %) failed to provide the name of the substance
to recipients of their articles.

For companies supplying articles directly to consumers only, 22 suppliers (51
%) out of 43 were considered to have insufficient information available to
fulfil their obligation to provide required information to consumers, when
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requested. The results show that, in almost all cases, only the name of the
Candidate List substance was communicated in the supply chain, and this may
not be sufficient to allow safe handling.

For the 12 % of articles placed on the EU market containing Candidate List
substances, the results of the project show a high rate of non-compliance.
This situation hinders the safe use of Candidate List substances in produced
and imported articles, in particular those used by consumers.

The ECHA Secretariat and the Forum will further analyse the results from this
enforcement project and the recommendations included in the Forum’s final
report, and consider further actions that could improve the situation.

Background

The Forum for Exchange of Information on Enforcement (Forum) is a network of
authorities responsible for the enforcement of the REACH, CLP, BPR, PIC and
POP regulations in the EU, Norway, Iceland and Liechtenstein.

The term ‘product’ in this text refers to an article, defined by REACH as ‘an
object which during production is given a special shape, surface or design
which determines its function to a greater degree than does its chemical
composition’.

[embedded content]

European Antibiotic Awareness Day 2019

Today is European Antibiotic Awareness Day (EAAD).

European Antibiotic Awareness Day takes place every year on 18 November to
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raise awareness of the threat to public health from antibiotic resistance and
the importance of prudent use of antibiotics.

Fighting antibiotic resistance is a priority for EFSA. Learn more about
EFSA’s activities on antibiotic resistance.

On the agenda
EFSA will take part in the EAAD launch event, organised by ECDC and hosted by
the European Commission’s Representation in Sweden, on 18 November.
Governmental institutions, professional and patient organisations, country
representatives and media will come together to discuss the current situation
regarding antibiotic resistance and the actions taken to address them by all
stakeholders.

Watch the event online

The event will be live streamed on EAAD’s Facebook page on 18 November 2019
between 10:00 – 15:30 (GMT+1). Participants will be tweeting using the
hashtag #EAAD2019 and those following via the stream can ask questions on
Twitter using the same hashtag.

Luis de Guindos: Opportunities and
challenges for the euro area financial
sector

SPEECH

http://www.efsa.europa.eu/en/topics/topic/antimicrobial-resistance
https://www.facebook.com/EAAD.EU/
http://www.government-world.com/luis-de-guindos-opportunities-and-challenges-for-the-euro-area-financial-sector/
http://www.government-world.com/luis-de-guindos-opportunities-and-challenges-for-the-euro-area-financial-sector/
http://www.government-world.com/luis-de-guindos-opportunities-and-challenges-for-the-euro-area-financial-sector/


Opening speech by Luis de Guindos, Vice-President
of the ECB, at the 22nd Euro Finance Week
Frankfurt am Main, 18 November 2019

I am honoured to open the 22nd Euro Finance Week. We gather here every year
to discuss the recent financial and economic developments in the euro area
and beyond. As we are going to publish our Financial Stability Review in two
days’ time, today I will focus on the health of euro area financial
institutions and the opportunities and challenges they face in the current
environment. I will also offer some policy considerations.

Opportunities and challenges for euro area banks
Let me start with euro area banks, which have been reporting persistently low
profitability in recent years. The aggregate return on equity of the sector
slightly declined to less than 6% in the 12 months to June 2019. This weak
performance is broad-based, with around 75% of significant banks generating
returns below the 8% benchmark return demanded by investors for holding bank
equity.

Poor profitability of course reflects both cyclical and structural factors.

The current macro-financial environment in the euro area is challenging for
euro area banks. The recent softening of the macroeconomic growth outlook and
the associated low-for-longer interest rate environment are likely to weigh
further on their profitability prospects. Many market analysts are concerned
about the drag on bank profitability that could result from the negative
impact of monetary policy accommodation on net interest margins. And net
interest margins are indeed under pressure.

Just focusing on this one aspect is misleading, however. Importantly, it
neglects the first-order effect of monetary policy in supporting economic
activity. Without this, bank lending volumes would have been significantly
lower and provisioning costs substantially higher. These factors, together
with the increase in asset values, have broadly offset the negative impact of
low rates on net interest margins. In addition, the introduction of the two-
tier system for reserve remuneration will help mitigate the cost of negative
interest rates for banks.

Structural factors are at the heart of weak bank profitability, however. In
particular, euro area banks face challenges linked to the sector’s
overcapacity. There are too many banks. Many of them have low market shares
and so are under high competitive pressures, also from outside the sector,
for example from fintech companies. Another important dimension of
overcapacity in the euro area is persistent cost inefficiencies. Banks are
not fully benefiting from economies of scale and are relying on overlapping
physical distribution networks. As a result, their cost-to-income ratios –
currently at 66% – are high when compared with those of their peers in the
United States and the Nordic countries.



So, how can euro area banks return to sustainable profitability? And how can
they make more decisive progress in tackling structural challenges and cost
inefficiencies? Let me mention two avenues which would support an increase in
bank profitability.

First, there is room for banks to adjust their business models. In fact, ECB
analysis has found that the best performing banks have diversified their
income sources, improved their cost efficiency and invested in digital
technologies to a greater extent than their peers.[1]

Second, consolidation via mergers and acquisitions may allow banks to exploit
economies of scale and scope, which should bring about improved performance.
Cross-border mergers, while less likely to produce cost savings or economies
of scale, would have an additional benefit of improved risk diversification
and would thus result in more resilient profitability. To this end, policy-
makers may need to remove obstacles to cross-border mergers and acquisitions,
promote further integration and pursue the banking union agenda.

It is also worth recalling the good news. Banks have noticeably improved
their resilience over the past few years. This largely reflects the new
regulatory framework. They now need to hold more and higher-quality
regulatory capital and they must maintain liquidity buffers. They also need
to finance themselves through stable funding sources. And they have to plan
for their potential resolution and issue debt instruments that can be bailed
in. While these adjustments can be challenging in the short term, in the long
term they increase the banking sector’s resilience to adverse shocks,
reducing the likelihood of costly financial crises.

In fact, the euro area banking system already complies with the new
requirements for high-quality capital and liquidity buffers. But even though
banks have improved their capital positions in recent years, only a small
fraction of bank capital requirements are in the form of the countercyclical
capital buffer (CCyB), which authorities can release in the event of systemic
stress to help avoid costly economic deleveraging. This suggests that the
current composition of capital requirements may need to be rebalanced to give
the CCyB a more prominent role.

Opportunities and challenges for euro area non-bank
financial institutions
I will now turn to the euro area non-bank financial sector, which has grown
rapidly since the global financial crisis. Its total assets have almost
doubled over the last ten years, growing from €23 trillion in 2008 to almost
€46 trillion in June 2019.

Euro area non-banks are playing an increasingly important role in financing
the euro area economy, especially through their sizeable investments in bonds
issued by euro area non-financial corporations. Euro area investment funds,
insurers and pension funds jointly hold half of these bonds, as opposed to 7%
held by euro area banks. The greater role of non-banks can be positive from a
financial stability perspective as it helps diversify the sources of



financing provided to the real economy. Moreover, life insurers and pension
funds typically provide one of the most stable sources of long-term
financing.

But, similar to banks, non-banks also face several challenges in the current
environment, with profitability being one of the major concerns. As bond
yields have fallen, non-bank financial intermediaries are holding a growing
share of low-yielding bonds, which decreases their investment income in the
medium term.

Many non-banks tend to compensate this by searching for yield in riskier,
more illiquid and higher duration assets. This can be a welcome and intended
outcome of monetary policy accommodation as it may help to ease financing
conditions for non-financial corporations. But this trend also has a flip
side, it contributes to rising risks and vulnerabilities in non-banks’
balance sheets.

Liquidity risk is a particular source of concern, as illiquid funds can face
severe difficulties in dealing with large-scale outflows. Over the past one
and a half years there have been several cases of UCITS funds under such
stress. All these funds had large liquidity mismatches on their balance
sheets as they invested in illiquid assets but offered daily redemptions.

Another source of concern is the elevated exposure of non-banks to highly
indebted segments of the corporate sector. Excessive risk-taking may
adversely affect the ability of non-banks to absorb shocks, especially if
economic conditions deteriorate. Moreover, downgrades of corporates to sub-
investment grade ratings may force non-banks to sell assets to fulfil their
investment mandates. This could amplify price movements in credit markets in
times of low market liquidity. It could also generate spill-overs to the
wider financial system and the real economy, as funding flows might recede
and the cost of corporate financing might increase.

Against this background, we need to think about potential gaps in the current
regulatory framework. In particular, we should embark on developing a
macroprudential framework for the non-bank financial sector, which is still
in its infancy. Additional policy instruments should ensure that non-banks
can sustain their financing of the real economy under different economic
conditions. They should aim to mitigate risks related to procyclical risk
taking and excessive leverage, liquidity and maturity transformation. One
could consider macroprudential restrictions on fund leverage and additional
liquidity management tools that align redemption terms more closely with the
liquidity of funds’ assets, for example. The policy tools should also provide
incentives for non-banks to internalise the impact that their actions have on
the rest of the financial system and the real economy. In particular, such
policy tools could mitigate non-banks’ potential to amplify exuberance in
upturns and adversely affect financial and economic conditions in downturns.

Of course we cannot have a one size fits all approach for non-banks and we
need to account for differences in balance sheet structures and business
models when designing any macroprudential policy framework. But the growing
size of non-bank financial institutions, their greater importance to the



financing of the real economy and their interconnectedness with the rest of
the system highlight the importance of developing a sound macroprudential
framework for this sector.

Conclusion
Let me conclude.

Currently, one of the most significant vulnerabilities of euro area banks
relates to their weak profitability prospects. The lacklustre outlook
reflects both structural and cyclical factors. The banking system is
operating with significant overcapacity resulting in persistent cost
inefficiencies and competitive pressures. At the same time, the weaker
cyclical momentum and associated low interest rates are weighing on bank
profitability, although monetary policy accommodation has supported lending
volumes. However, we need to acknowledge that banks have made significant
progress in repairing balance sheets since the outbreak of the financial
crisis. Nevertheless, a rebalancing of the current composition of capital
requirements towards a more prominent role for the CCyB could help mitigate
costly economic deleveraging in downturns.

Non-bank financial intermediaries have grown rapidly over recent years in the
euro area, which is a welcome development. But similar to banks, they are
also facing profitability headwinds in the current environment. As a
consequence, they are searching for yield in riskier assets. Given their
increasing importance in financing the real economy, their increased risks
and vulnerabilities highlight the need for the development of a
macroprudential framework for this sector.

Press release – EU Budget 2020
conciliation talks suspended
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The discussions will continue on Monday 18 November, the last day of the
conciliation period.

Jan Van Overtveldt (ECR, BE), Chair of the Committee on Budgets: “We made
progress in the talks today. Unfortunately, this has not yet been sufficient
to find an agreement on the Union budget for 2020, the last year of the
current Multiannual Financial Framework. As it stands, more than €4 billion
would remain unused in 2020. We should reflect very thoroughly how best to
deal with this given the many challenges the EU needs to address. We believe
that the week-end break will help us to find a good compromise. We have faith
in the goodwill of the Council.”

Monika Hohlmeier (EPP, DE), lead rapporteur (Commission section of the
budget): “We will continue to engage with Council to find positive solutions
on our priorities – climate, digitalisation and youth. We are fully committed
to deliver on Monday.”

Next steps

Should the Conciliation Committee fail to find an agreement on a joint text
within a 21-day-period – which ends on Monday 18 November at midnight –, a
new draft budget must be submitted by the Commission. If the Conciliation
Committee does agree on a joint text within the deadline, then Parliament and
the Council have 14 days from the date of that agreement in which to approve
the joint text.

Parliament’s position on the 2020 budget:
https://www.europarl.europa.eu/news/en/press-room/20191017IPR64565/eu-investm
ent-budget-for-2020-a-boost-for-the-climate
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Forward look: 18 November – 1 December
2019

Overview of the main topics and events at the Council of EU and European
Council.

Agriculture and Fisheries Council, 18 November 2019
AgriFish: The Council will hold an exchange of views on the environmental and
climate-related aspects of the post 2020 CAP reform package, and on the
proposed CAP transitional rules in the year 2020

General Affairs Council, 19 November 2019
The Council will focus on strengthening the rule of law in the EU and
preparations for the December European Council. Ministers will also take
stock of the work on the next multiannual financial framework and the state
of play on enlargement and the stabilisation and association process.

Foreign Affairs Council (Trade), 21 November 2019
The Council will discuss WTO related matters, EU-US trade relations, the
implementation of FTAs and the results of the 2019 Eurobarometer survey on
international trade. Over lunch, ministers will exchange views on trade
relations with China and other bilateral trade negotiations.

Education, Youth, Culture and Sports Council
(Culture and sport), 21 November 2019
The Council will adopt a resolution on the cultural dimension of sustainable
development and conclusions on combatting corruption in sport and on
safeguarding children in sport. It will also hold debates on the
competitiveness of the European cultural, creative and audiovisual industries
and on promoting good governance in sport.

Education, Youth, Culture and Sports Council
(Youth), 22 November 2019
The Council will adopt conclusions on digital youth work and on education and
training of youth workers, and it will hold a debate, entitled ‘A vision for
youth work in Europe – climate change, young people and youth work’.

Foreign Affairs Council (Development), 25 November
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2019
The Council will discuss the future financial architecture for sustainable
development and neighbourhood and how the EU and member states can work
better together to support the development of countries in transition.
Development ministers will have an exchange of view on gender and education
with the Minister of Education of Ethiopia, Dr. Tilaye Gete.

Competitiveness Council, 28-29 November
The two-days Council will be asked to agree on representative actions for
consumers, country-by-country reporting, regulation on the European Institute
of Technology (EIT), recitals and annex IV of the Horizon Europe regulation
and (possibly) Euratom research programme. It will debate external dimension
of the European competitiveness and ways of fostering a sustainable space
economy. Finally, it will adopt conclusions on space solutions for a
sustainable Arctic, on circular economy in the construction sector and on the
updated EU bioeconomy strategy.


